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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of November 16, 2006

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Jameel called the special meeting to order at 7:20 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo


Late:

Commissioner Hunter (arrived at 7:45 p.m.)


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Associate Planner Johnson 


Also present:
Open Space and Ecology Committee Chairperson Mary Gutekanst, Committee Members Leesa Whitten-Greenlee, Paul Bouscal and Ray Miller, and Open Space and Ecology Analyst Lisa Pontecorvo
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Jameel reported that the Planning Commission had received a memo from the staff regarding the Southwest Planning Area and Brisbane Acres.  He asked the staff to provide copies for members of the public.


Chairman Jameel said the Commission also received information about a forum on improving transit in the Bay Area.  He noted mass transit is often based on unrealistic planning, and as an example, he cited the increasing cost estimates for bringing BART around the entire Bay.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

OLD BUSINESS


1.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Continue Review of Open Space Element


Community Development Director Prince noted the Planning Commission completed its review of the existing policies and programs of the Open Space element at the last work session, and he directed the Commission’s attention at this meeting on proposals for new policies and programs.  He said some of the recommendations pertain to incorporating provisions of the Open Space Plan in the Open Space element, and others go beyond what was considered in that document.  Director Prince suggested reviewing these new items first, and then talking about the issues of the definitions of “open space” and “open area” and application of the 40 percent conserved habitat requirement of the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP).


Director Prince introduced Open Space and Ecology Committee Chair Mary Gutekanst, Committee Members Paul Bouscal and Ray Miller, and Open Space and Ecology Analyst Lisa Pontecorvo.


Director Prince directed attention to the items beginning on Page 5 of the matrix, after Program 93l.  He reviewed and discussed Program 93a, and Committee Chair Gutekanst clarified that this language was not taken from the Open Space Plan, but the Open Space Plan does mention wildlife corridors in conjunction with the Levinson property.  She noted this issue came up because of discussions with members of the community in San Francisco and Daly City who have been talking about establishing these wildlife corridors.  She added that this was also a recommendation made in the scoping sessions for the Baylands.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed concern about controlling development on the other side of the mountain, noting considerable development is taking place in San Bruno and other areas.  He noted this development could have significant impacts on the wildlife on Brisbane’s side of the mountain.  Director Prince said the programs in the General Plan are intended to help prevent some of those impacts.  He observed that Brisbane has limited ability to affect what goes on in other jurisdictions.


Ms. Gutekanst commented that when construction took place recently in South San Francisco, people in Brisbane noted an influx of different kinds of wildlife that were being pushed out of previous habitat areas.  She said there is a group of citizens in the San Francisco-Daly City area talking about management of open space as a watershed, but most of these efforts are small community-based efforts rather than official city policies.


Ray Miller, member of the Open Space and Ecology Committee, stated that the watershed study is the most important thing going on now in terms of cooperation among jurisdictions.  He said that in the past, Daly City was famous for allowing development without much thought of consequences.  Although that philosophy is changing, some of the consequences of those decisions have caused problems.


Mr. Miller recalled that when he was on the City Council, there was a proposal to construct a new drainage project through Midway Village and central Brisbane without an EIR.  He said the only way the City was able to get an EIR and force consideration of toxic substances and other issues was to sue Daly City.  He added that the level of cooperation is much better now, but not all neighboring communities share Brisbane’s views about stewardship of the environment, prohibiting building on ridgelines, and other issues.  


Chairman Jameel noted the County is responsible for administering the Habitat Conservation Plan, and he asked whether the three cities are working together with the County in any concerted effort to preserve the mountain.  He raised the possibility of a County ballot measure to support this kind of coordinated approach.  Chairman Jameel encouraged the Open Space and Ecology Committee to work with Mountain Watch and others to develop such a measure.


Ms. Gutekanst advised that a number of groups, including Mountain Watch, Friends of San Bruno Mountain, and the California Native Plant Society, have been making a concerted effort to see that the next HCP revision dramatically strengthens the protections for what remains of the native vegetation communities on the mountain.  She said the development taking place reflects the weakness of the original HCP, which allowed for considerable development on some sensitive areas of the mountain.  She noted that if the HCP revision goes forward, there will be a legal basis for demanding stricter terms in the future.


Commissioner Hawawini observed that the spirit of Brisbane drives the success of San Bruno Mountain; he said he wished Mountain Watch had been more successful in stopping development in South San Francisco.  He added that he was a bit disappointed that no representatives of Mountain Watch were present for this discussion.  


Mr. Miller pointed out that Paul Bouscal was a member of the board of Mountain Watch as well as a member of the Open Space and Ecology Committee.


Mr. Miller noted the trustees of the HCP are supposed to be the group that coordinates efforts of the three signatory cities, Brisbane, Daly City, and South San Francisco, and the County.  He said the trustees have not been very active, and the board meets infrequently to approve budgets and consultants, but there are no ongoing meetings to foster cooperation and coordination.  Mr. Miller acknowledged that Brisbane’s representative on the board of trustees, City Manager Holstine, has been trying to encourage more cooperation.


Chairman Jameel recommended forming an independent group made up of citizens from all three cities with legal authority to develop a program for preserving the mountain.  He said budgeting issues can be handled by the city managers group, but technical matters should be determined by the affected people.  He advocated creating a five-year management plan.


Mr. Miller agreed that a citizens group would be a good idea.  He noted that cooperation from government agencies is also an essential ingredient to success.  He recommended that the trustees take a more active role in promoting cross-boundary cooperation.


Chairman Jameel talked about a successful joint effort of fire departments from all the cities served by BART to develop BART’s fire criteria.  He suggested applying the same approach to open space.


Director Prince said the trustees have been busy with the Quarry application and the Northeast Ridge, and have been negotiating funding for maintenance and removal of invasive species.


Director Prince reviewed proposed Policy 94 and noted this provision could also be put in the Land Use element of the General Plan.  


Ms. Gutekanst said the intent of Policy 94 is to support the expansion of the State and County Park, and to clarify Brisbane’s continuing jurisdiction over the Brisbane Acres.  As a possible area for expansion, she noted, the land above the quarry is undisturbed and contiguous to the park.  Ms. Gutekanst noted that the proposed policies about the quarry were not included in the Open Space Plan, but the committee felt it might be useful to provide more definite guidance in  the Open Space element in the event of future annexation.


Commissioner Lentz suggested discussing Programs b through e.  He expressed support for Programs b and c.  With respect to d, he noted that the staff questioned use of “badly degraded” as too vague, and he suggested substituting: “Require dedication of open space in all areas that currently support native vegetation.”  Director Prince agreed that Commissioner Lentz’s language was more definite.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the intent behind Program e.  Ms. Gutekanst said the purpose was to encourage remediation on the benches and removal of broom infestations.  Director Prince noted these programs assume the quarry might be annexed to the City of Brisbane in the future.  He suggested clarifying the intent by inserting the words “if annexed.”  Planning Commissioners concurred.  Director Prince added that because the quarry is within Brisbane’s sphere of influence, Brisbane needs to plan for what is likely to happen in the future.


Commissioner Maturo recommended placing these provisions in the Land Use element as well.


Commissioner Hunter asked if there were ways other than annexation for the City to influence what happens in the County.  Director Prince responded that the City lacks authority to do much if the land remains under County jurisdiction.  He said the City can continue to monitor County permit activity, review and make recommendations on any County proposals, and enforce contractual obligations of the HCP.


Commissioner Lentz proposed incorporating the reclamation plan for the quarry into the General Plan as a guide for remediation.


Ms. Gutekanst noted there are other policies in the General Plan about cooperating with other agencies.  She suggested including in the General Plan that the City should convey its concerns about the quarry to the County as the County makes its decisions about continued use of the quarry.  Director Prince confirmed that this was already standard operating procedure and there were legal mechanisms in place that require soliciting Brisbane’s input.  


Mr. Miller proposed rewording the policies and programs to articulate both the City’s position in responding to permit and EIR processes if the land remains within County jurisdiction and the City’s policies if the land is annexed in the future.  


Dana Dillworth said that during discussion of the quarry, there was concern that the current quarry operators could leave without doing proper remediation.  She noted that when the last permit was granted, people pointed out that the reclamation plan only required two years of preservation efforts and questioned whether there was adequate insurance or performance bonds to prevent reneging on promises of this kind.  Ms. Dillworth observed that what is being proposed is an assessment on future developments, but there are no performance criteria or ways to ensure continued protection of open space and native habitats.


Ms. Dillworth recommended that the General Plan include language requiring insurance or performance bonds to add to the protection.


Chairman Jameel noted the Open Space and Ecology Committee has been interested in activities like mapping native vegetation and habitat areas.  He recommended that the committee prioritize its efforts to ensure the maximum benefit for the money spent.  He expressed his opinion that the first priority should be maintenance and removal of invasive species.


Commissioner Hunter said he was a bit troubled by the idea that remediation costs will be borne by future developers rather than the current quarry owner.  Director Prince clarified that the reclamation plan requires the quarry operator to do the work; he added that the issue is whether there are adequate performance bonds or insurance in place.  He recalled that the estimate for implementing the reclamation plan was $400,000, which seemed low for the task.


Director Prince reviewed two new proposed policies regarding the Open Space and Ecology Committee’s role.  He said staff recommends combining the two items and rewording the language consistent with the format throughout the General Plan.  Director Prince observed that the Open Space and Ecology Committee, like other City commissions and committees, serves at the pleasure of the City Council; he suggested changing the proposed language accordingly.


Chairman Jameel said he hoped the City Council would take the Planning Commission’s recommendations seriously.  He noted the Planning Commission was spending considerable time reviewing and commenting on the proposed revisions to the General Plan, and the City Council should not have to start the whole process over again.  He suggested the City Council review what the Planning Commission does, offer comments as necessary, and then adopt the recommendations.


Director Prince clarified that the purpose of reviewing the proposed General Plan updates twice is to provide ample opportunity for all interested members of the public to provide input.  He said the provisions will be reviewed a third time at the adoption hearings.  Director Prince added that the City Council takes the recommendations from the Planning Commission seriously in recognition of the work done by the committees and commissions.


Ms. Gutekanst noted that Program g was taken from the current bylaws of the Open Space and Ecology Committee rather than the Open Space Plan.


Commissioner Lentz expressed support for combining and revising the two policies as suggested by the staff.  He proposed inserting “of City-owned open space” after “maintenance and monitoring.”


Director Prince reviewed and discussed proposed Programs h and i.  He observed that Program j seems to duplicate Program 93l.  Commissioner Lentz agreed.  Director Prince said he had no comments on Programs j through m.  Ms. Pontecorvo stated that these programs come directly from the Open Space Plan.  


Director Prince read Program n, calling for development of a habitat overlay zone.


Commissioner Hawawini recalled that the major issue in the 8 Thomas Avenue application was the Municipal Code rather than the General Plan.  Director Prince said there are a number of policies and programs identified in the General Plan that the City has never converted to Municipal Code provisions, leaving areas of ambiguity such as the “ridgeline” question in the 8 Thomas Avenue case.  He noted that with over 400 unprioritized programs in the General Plan, these issues are inevitable.  Director Prince clarified that General Plan policies are there to provide guidance and serve as the basis for findings made on development applications.  He recommended providing greater flexibility by avoiding “shall” language.


Chairman Jameel suggested keeping the word “consider” rather than “develop.”  


Mr. Miller advocated using the stronger term “develop” and giving this program a high priority.  He said this strategy has already been approved by the City Council.  Mr. Miller pointed out that in the years since the 1994 General Plan was adopted, the City has acquired some valuable habitat, at considerable expense.  Because this valuable open space is adjacent to private parcels that could be developed, he said, the City should adopt programs to protect its own property and ensure proper management of adjacent private property.  Mr. Miller added that the City Attorney supports this approach.


Chairman Jameel said the City should maintain its own property if it expects private property owners to maintain their property.  Mr. Miller pointed out that the proposed General Plan policies and programs address the City’s responsibility to manage its own open space.  He stated that the City has a vegetation management plan that identifies specific activities each year to maintain habitat areas and remove invasive species.


Chairman Jameel commented that effective vegetation management could be very costly for property owners, especially in areas with difficult access, and he expressed concern about how the City would enforce this kind of requirement.  Mr. Miller acknowledged that management could be costly, and he advocated working together as the solution.  He recommended that the City coordinate activities with private property owners and manage the area comprehensively.


Commissioner Lentz spoke in favor of protecting the City’s investment through maintenance and habitat preservation.  He suggested removing the words “endangered species habitat” and substitute “their undeveloped lots” and using fire safety as the primary reason for requiring clean-up.


Leesa Whitten, member of the Open Space and Ecology Committee, clarified the distinction between “exotics” and “invasive species.”  She recommended using “invasive species” rather than “exotics.”


Ms. Dillworth advised that the public trust doctrine also helps communities protect valuable natural resources.  She said one issue that has arisen since adoption of the 1994 General Plan is enforceability of City requirements.  She recommended adding a new item:  “Improve enforcement ability for violations to native habitats and protected resources.”


Commissioner Hawawini said he tended to favor using “consider” and providing more flexibility, as proposed by Director Prince.  He noted the City should implement these programs as soon as possible.  


Director Prince commented that “develop” gives the item a higher priority, if that is the Commission’s intent.  He suggested shifting the emphasis to fire protection and requiring that no habitat be removed in the process.  


Commissioner Hunter advocated using “consider.”  He noted this term gives more flexibility in setting priorities.  He also pointed out that the term “develop” does not imply implementation.


Linda Salmon proposed alternate wording:  “Develop a habitat overlay zone to enable the City to, among other things, consider requiring private property owners to protect . . .”


Commissioner Lentz proposed changing “consider requiring” to “work with,” and using “develop.”  


After some discussion, commissioners agreed to use “develop.”


Director Prince reviewed and discussed the proposed change to Program o.  Commissioner Maturo clarified that this means any development will have to include money for trail improvements, and she questioned whether this would be appropriate.  She suggested saying, “encourage planning and construction of trails and related improvements . . .”


At 8:50 p.m., the Commission took a recess.  Chairman Jameel reconvened the meeting at 9:05 p.m.


Director Prince combining Programs p and q; he read the proposed wording.  


Ms. Gutekanst expressed reservations about using assessments to clean up toxic contamination. 


Commissioner Hunter observed that combining the two items ties clean-up with development; he suggested promoting clean-up and reclaiming natural landscapes without development pressure.  Ms. Gutekanst said these provisions came from the provisions in the Open Space Plan pertaining the Baylands, and they reflect two different ideas.


Commissioner Hawawini questioned the need to restate the Open Space Plan in the General Plan.  Commissioner Maturo recalled that the Commission had discussed this issue and concluded that the Open Space Plan should be incorporated in this update of the General Plan. 


Director Prince advised that some of the provisions in the Open Space Plan related to a specific subarea rather than Citywide.  Commissioner Hawawini commented that those instances should be referenced.


Ms. Gutekanst said the Open Space Plan has a set of policies for Sierra Point, the Baylands, and the Beatty Subareas, and they included the provisions regarding trails, assessments, and clean-up.  She suggested placing these policies under a heading of “Use and Management Policies” for those subareas.


Commissioner Hunter proposed rewording Program q to read:  “Encourage reclamation of natural landscapes within areas with toxic contamination through planning and implementation of clean-up and restoration by qualified scientists and contractors.”  


Chairman Jameel observed that Program p applies to specific subareas, but Program q is general.  Director Prince recommended identifying the subareas to which these programs are intended to apply.  Commissioner Hunter proposed replacing “areas” in Program q with “designated subareas.”  Commissioners approved this revision and decided to leave Programs p and q as separate items.


Ms. Dillworth talked about the current movement to “daylight” old creeks.  She said the Quicksilver company in Crocker Park used to recycle fluorescent tubes and dumped mercury into the drainage channel behind the building.  She noted the channel is now open, and the best remedy was cattails to draw the contaminants out of the soil and keep them out of the creek.  


Ms. Dillworth expressed concern about limiting the program only to areas with known contamination, pointing out there could be contamination anywhere in town.  She said she supported use of native plants as part of the remediation and clean-up process, but recognized there might be other techniques to deal with these issues.  


Ms. Dillworth reported that there are new developments using mushrooms to aid remediation.  She cautioned that there may be problems introducing new and invasive fungus species to pristine areas, but the federal government does not protect these plants, and California laws protect only some kinds of plants.  She said plant species like fungus, lichen, and algae have not been studied sufficiently, but they are known to be part of huge colonies that can extend miles from a specific source.


Ms. Dillworth emphasized that there are times where natural techniques are very beneficial, but there are also situations when they should not be used.  She said the goal is to restore areas to their native quality, but that may not be possible, given the contamination.


Director Prince said the Planning Commission will be looking at the portion of the Health and Safety element dealing with land contamination and remediation at the December 7 meeting.  He noted that element might be a better place to put all the policies and programs about toxic contamination.  Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Ms. Gutekanst pointed out that in the instance of the Baylands, and possibly some other places, “reclamation of natural landscapes” is not really the goal.  She suggested rewording this.


Director Prince reviewed Program r.  He noted the staff comment actually applies to the next item, not Program r.


Mr. Miller acknowledged that the proposed new policies and programs were out of context, and he noted the Open Space and Ecology Committee provided a document at the last session with recommendations for reorganizing them in a more logical order.


Director Prince reviewed proposed Program s.  He noted that the introductory paragraphs indicate the General Plan is not a regulatory document, so referring to the General Plan as a guide for reviewing development is inconsistent with the Open Space Plan. 


Ms. Gutekanst said the provision was worded that way because the City Attorney mistakenly believed the property could be zoned as open space.  She expressed her opinion that development proposals should take into account the recommendations in the Open Space Plan.


Mr. Miller stated that he understood the City Attorney had no problems with incorporating the general policies and criteria of the Open Space Plan in the General Plan.  He noted the Open Space Plan contains a disclaimer about the map that identifies high open space value because the City Attorney had concerns that the map could be mistakenly construed as zoning.  He cautioned that the Planning Commission should confer with the City Attorney about what maps should be included in the General Plan.


Commissioner Lentz said he supported the idea of incorporating as much of the Open Space Plan as possible.


Commissioner Maturo pointed out that if a provision appears in the General Plan, it is already required to be reviewed for development, so this program is redundant.  Other commissioners agreed.


Director Prince drew attention to Program t at the top of Page 7.  Commissioner Maturo suggested coming back to this item as part of the discussion of “open space” and “open area.”


Director Prince suggested using “in consultation with” rather than “in conjunction” in Program u.


Director Prince reviewed and discussed the proposed changes to the remaining programs under Policy 6.


Director Prince reviewed Policy 7 and its related programs.  Ms. Gutekanst explained that the committee recommends limiting trail use primarily to Brisbane residents because of the limited parking available at the trailhead.  


Commissioner Hawawini questioned the legality and propriety of including that kind of restriction in the General Plan.  Director Prince agreed, and proposed the following instead:  “The City shall not publish or post maps or directions to undesignated trails in the upper parts of central Brisbane.”


Chairman Jameel asked whether the Commission wanted to proceed to discuss the subareas or resolve the “open space” versus “open areas” issue first.  Commissioners expressed a preference for reviewing the subarea policies and programs.


Director Prince began reviewing the subarea policies and programs.  Ms. Gutekanst pointed out the second statement also appears in the Open Space element, and she proposed deleting it here.  


Director Prince continued his review of the proposed policies and programs.


Ms. Dillworth recommended replacing the references to “HCP” with “San Bruno Mountain HCP” to distinguish this HCP from others that may exist in the future.  She noted that Program aa1 mentions “critical butterfly habitat,” but there are other critical habitats to consider.  


Director Prince read the proposed policies and programs regarding vegetation management and wetlands restoration.


Ms. Dillworth noted that removal of contaminants has not been adequately considered.  She observed that most of the documents talk about covering the contaminants over and ignoring them.  She recommended requiring removal of contamination, a process that could create additional lagoons that could connect with and flow into the current lagoons.  Ms. Dillworth noted two or three lagoons might be created in this fashion as part of the wetlands river park, and they would have beneficial uses.  


Ms. Dillworth said the current plan for a river park leaves the worst contaminants in place, and she urged the City to consider requiring removal of contaminants using water features at sites such as the old rail yards to clean up those areas.  Director Prince indicated this discussion would take place as part of the review of the Land Contamination and Remediation section of this element.  He added that nothing in the proposed policies or programs would preclude what Ms. Dillworth was talking about.


Director Prince noted the City expects to receive a considerable amount of information as part of the environmental review for the Baylands development.


At 10:00 p.m., Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to extend the meeting until 10:30 to allow time to finish the subarea policies and programs.  The motion was unanimously approved.


Director Prince continued his review of the proposed policies and programs.


Mr. Miller explained that the General Plan treats the southern side of Ice House Hill differently than the northern side because of the potential contamination on the southern side, site of an old rifle range.  He said that area will remain in private ownership because the City would prefer to have a private owner pay for remediation.


Director Prince suggested changing the second recommendation to require Ice House Hill to be remediated of any toxics and preserved as open space.  Commissioner Hunter proposed “dedicated, preserved, and enhanced as open space,” and Director Prince expressed support for that wording.


Ms. Dillworth thanked Mr. Miller for explaining the distinction between “open area” and “open space.”  She noted that there are a number of native plant communities that should be preserved, especially those on the north side, which are most visible during the spring.  She said the surface of Ice House Hill has viola plants, the source food for the callippe silverspot butterfly.  Ms. Dillworth recalled that in listening to the presentations from the landscape students at UC Berkeley, they seemed unaware of the critical nature of this area for butterflies.


Ms. Dillworth pointed out that except for one small area of native habitat, the whole fringe around Ice House Hill is covered with fennel, a plant that horses grazing the area refuse to eat.  She noted there is a wonderful natural area on the north side that becomes covered with ferns after the winter rains.


Ms. Dillworth expressed her opinion that just dedicating the land, without requiring preservation and protection of resources, will be insufficient to prevent further degradation.  She recommended strengthening the language in the General Plan.


Commissioner Maturo said she favored the wording proposed by Commissioner Hunter.  


Director Prince reviewed the policies and programs regarding the lagoon, and Ms. Gutekanst stated that these provisions came from the Baylands scoping sessions.  She advocated controlling the spread of invasives, particularly invasive spartina grass.  Commissioners noted some minor revisions. 


Director Prince discussed proposed revisions to the policies and programs for the Northwest Bayshore Subarea.  


With respect to the area south of the drainage channel, Mr. Miller noted the Open Space Plan recommends maximizing both open space and open area, which has implications regarding the intensity of development.  Commissioner Maturo suggested addressing this as part of the discussion of “open space” and “open areas.” 


Ms. Dillworth observed that the most damage was done in the area that was cut to construct Guadalupe Canyon Parkway, and that area has the most invasive species now.  She said if the City’s policy is to protect upper areas and allow development in lower areas, valuable habitat will be destroyed.  She noted the natural habitat in the upper areas above Brisbane Technology Park could best be preserved by leaving the areas close to the marsh intact and allowing development in the higher areas.  Ms. Dillworth stated that she had a problem specifically protecting the upland part.


Mr. Miller said that from the new listing of the callippe silverspot, the upper area has been identified as a prime habitat area, which is why the committee identified it as most valuable.  He acknowledged concern about preserving the marshland below, but for other reasons, because that area is not prime callippe habitat.


Ms. Gutekanst agreed with Ms. Dillworth that the most degradation to plant communities has taken place in the area next to Bayshore Boulevard and Guadalupe Canyon Parkway.


At 10:30 p.m., the Commission decided to proceed for another 15 minutes.


Director Prince reviewed and discussed the proposed policies and programs for the Sierra Point, Beatty, and Northeast Ridge Subareas.


Chairman Jameel proposed deferring discussion of “open space” and “open area” until the next session.  Director Prince noted there will be presentation at the December 7 meeting on remediation; he suggested meeting on November 30 to finish the Open Space element.  After some discussion, commissioners agreed to meet again on November 30, starting at 7:30 p.m.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF

None.

ITEMS INITIATED BY COMMISSION

Chairman Jameel expressed his appreciation to commissioners for their participation at the joint meeting with the City Council.  

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Maturo moved to adjourn to a special meeting on November 30, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 11:15 p.m.  

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director



Haji Jameel, Chairman

Community Development Department
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